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Dear Parent/Carer,

Thank you for choosing to send your child to St. Monica’s Primary!

I hope that the information contained in this handbook will give you all of the information you require about our school.  If you do require any more information please do not hesitate to contact me.

As a school we want your child to have the best education possible so that they can fulfil their potential.  We will encourage them to become:

· Successful learners

· Confident Individuals

· Effective Contributors 

· Responsible Citizens

We want to work in partnership with you as we know that you are the first and most important educators of your children.  We have very high expectations of your children and always encourage positive behaviour, a good working attitude, punctuality and attendance at school. We know that you will support us in achieving this.

If you have any suggestions as to ways in which we can improve you can put them into our suggestion/compliments box which is located at the office.  We also enjoy hearing about what we are doing well so please feel free to comment.  You can of course speak to me at any time with suggestions for improvement and compliments!

Thank you

Mrs D. McGeever
Headteacher
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St Monica’s Primary Vision,Values and Aims

Vision:

We work together as a school community to ensure that all of our children reach their potential.  Our pupils are nurtured in a caring environment and the Catholic ethos of our school ensures everyone feels valued and included. Our pupils are encouraged to think of others and develop a sense of social justice for all.

Values:

St. Monica’s Primary puts the Convention on the Rights of the Child at the heart of everything we do.  We want to create a school which encourages our pupils to develop as ethically enterprising individuals who through their Gospel Values become:

· Successful Learners

· Responsible Citizens

· Confident Individuals

· Effective Contributors

We aim to:

· Ensure our children, parents and staff are respected by all.

· Ensure our pupils are protected from harm and feel safe and secure.

· Ensure all of our children have the right to be educated and learn as much as they can.

· Ensure all of our pupils achieve their potential and barriers to learning are overcome in partnership with all of the school community.

· Support one another in our learning.

· Ensure all of our children have the right to freedom of thought and all religious beliefs are respected.

· Ensure our pupils views are heard and listened to.

· Ensure we promote a healthy lifestyle.

· Let our children know it is alright to make mistakes but we learn from them.

· Allow our children to have fun, relax and play with one another.

· Create a school which is clean and welcoming for all.

Scottish Catholic Education Service

Charter for Catholic Schools in Scotland

The mission of the Catholic school is to develop as a community of faith and learning, providing the highest quality of education, and offering formation through the promotion of Gospel values, through celebration and worship, and through service to the common good.

All Catholic schools in Scotland, in honouring Jesus Christ as the Way, the Truth and the Life, will feature the following characteristics:

· a commitment to the integrated education and formation of the whole person, in close partnership with parents as the first educators of their children;

· an inclusive ethos which aims to honour the life, dignity and voice of each person, made in the image of God;

· a commitment to the search for wisdom in life and to the pursuit of excellence, through the development of each person’s unique God-given talents;

· a commitment to the spiritual formation of the school community, through the shared experience of prayer and liturgy, and in partnership with local parishes;

· the provision of religious education programmes which will enable young people to develop their understanding of Gospel values and of how to apply them to life;

· a commitment to uphold the moral teaching, faith tradition and sacramental life of the Catholic Church;

· a commitment to communicate Catholic social teaching and thereby to promote social justice and opportunity for all;

· a commitment to ecumenical action and the unity of Christians;

· the promotion of respect for different beliefs and cultures and for inter-faith dialogue;

· a commitment to support the continuing professional and spiritual development of staff.

All staff appointed to a Catholic school are expected to support and promote the aims, mission, values and ethos of the school, as illustrated in this Charter.

Teaching Staff 2016/2017   

Mrs D. McGeever



            Head Teacher

Mrs L. Devlin
Depute Head Teacher
Mrs C. Morgan
Principal Teacher
Ms J. McElhone
Principal Teacher

Mrs M. Jack
Acting Principal Teacher

Mrs M. Lynn                               
Primary 1a 

Mrs M. Jack


Primary 1b
Mrs C. Morgan


Primary 2a
Miss M. Loftus


Primary 2b
Mrs B. Sheridan


Primary 3a 
Mrs J. Young


Primary 4/3
Miss C. Lowrie


Primary 4
Mrs D. Clark


Primary 5a
Mrs E. Menzies


Primary 5b
Mrs S. Pollock/Miss L. McTaggart

            Primary 6 
Miss C. Lowrie


Primary 7/6
Miss J. McElhone/Miss L. Duffy


Primary 7a 
Miss A. McDonald   


Primary 7b
Mrs M. Stelmaszuk


NCCT
Ms S. Roberts
Clerical Assistant

Mrs E. Jordan
Clerical Assistant 

Mrs Anne Marie Walls

Mrs P. Corkindale




Pupil Support Assistant

Mrs T. McKenzie
Pupil Support Assistant (SEN)

Mrs S O’Donnell
Pupil Support Assistant (SEN)

Mrs F. McGarry                                                          Pupil Support Assistant

Mrs S. Thomson                                                         Pupil Support Assistant

Ms A. Graham                                                            Pupil Support Assistant


Mr G. Winters
Janitor

School Information


School Address:
St Monica’s Primary School


30 Kempsthorn Rd


Glasgow G53 5SR

Tel:
0141 882 6569

Fax: 0141 892 0327

e-mail: Headteacher@st-monicas-pri.glasgow.sch.uk
Glasgow City Council Going to School web-site www.glasgow.gov.uk/en/residents/going to school 
St Monica’s is a Roman Catholic school catering for boys and girls from Primary 1 to Primary 7. 
St Monica’s belongs to the Lourdes New Learning Community. The school building, which was opened in 1953, offers a welcoming learning environment. The accommodation comprises 13 classrooms and a GP room. There is also a large gym/dining hall and an administrative corridor, all on a single storey.  The natural slope of the land necessitates several sets of stairs in the corridors.

St Monica’s is situated in the Crookston/Pollok area on the south side of Glasgow. This is an Area of Urban Regeneration and is undergoing a period of change, as obsolete housing has been demolished and a mixture of private and public housing is being built locally.  

Present roll

327
Operational capacity

348
Number of Primary 1 places available
          50  
Present roll by stage:
         P1
-
50

 P2
-
48

 P3
-
39

 P4
-
47

 P5
-
49

 P6
-
36

 P7
-
58
Parents should note that the working capacity of the school may vary dependent upon the number of pupils at each stage and the way in which classes are organised.

School Hours
Opening
9.00 am

Morning Interval
10.30   -   10.45am

Lunch
12.15   -    1.00pm

Dismissal (Whole school)
      3.00pm

Primary 1 children attend school in the mornings only until the first Monday in September.


A Breakfast Club, run by Direct and Care services, operates in the school dining room between 8.00 and 9.00am. (£1 per day) Further information may be obtained from 

Ms Sharon Carton:  Tel. 0141 353 9237
Some of our pupils attend Puffin After-school Care Club each evening, from 3.00-6.00pm.  Further information may be obtained from 

     Ms Sharon Watson:  Tel.  0141 892 0840

Enrolment

In November and a 2nd enrolment week in January, when pre-school children enrol for education for the first time, parents are asked to come with their children to meet the Headteacher and find out more about life in St Monica’s Primary School.

Parents should bring with them their child’s birth certificate, proof of residence and, where possible and if applicable, their child’s Certificate of Baptism.

Later in the session, in May, the Headteacher will contact parents to invite them to return with their children to take part in the pre-entrant programme for parents and children.

This is an opportunity for parents to learn more about the school and for the children to become a little familiar with their new learning environment, meet future classmates and, if possible, meet their class teacher for the coming session.

St Monica’s Primary School operates a Buddy System where New Entrants will be allocated a Buddy from Primary Seven who will take care of them in their first week in Primary School.  The children will be introduced to their buddies during their visits in May.

At any other time throughout the session, parents wishing to enrol their children in the school are asked to contact the Headteacher either by telephone or by calling personally any day from Monday to Friday between the hours of 9.00 am and 3.00 pm.

School Holidays

2016 - 2017
	Teachers return
	Thursday 11th August 2016

	Pupils return
	Monday 15th August 2016

	September Weekend
	Friday 23rd to Monday 26th September 2016

	October Week


	Monday 17th to Friday 21st October 2016 



	In-service Day 3
	Friday 14th October 2016
Children return to school Monday 24th October 2016

	Christmas Holiday
	School closes Wednesday 21st December 2016

 at 2.30 pm

Children return at 9.00am on Thursday 5th  January 2017

	Mid Term Break


	Friday 10th, Monday 13th and Tuesday 14th February 2017

	In-service Day 4
	Wed 15th February 2017

	Spring Holiday

Easter Holiday
	Good Friday 14th April  and Easter Monday

17th April 2017
School closes Friday 31st March 2017 at 2.30 pm
Return 9.00am Monday 17th April 2017

	May Day
	Monday 1st May 2017

	In-service Day 5


	Thursday 4th May 2017

	May Holiday
	Friday 26th and Monday 29th May 2017


	Summer Holiday
	SCHOOL CLOSES  TUESDAY 27TH JUNE 2017
AT 1.00 PM


School and GCC Policies

We have a range of policies in St. Monica’s Primary which include:

· A Curriculum for Excellence Policy

· Mathematics and Numeracy Policy

· Language and Literacy Policy

· Expressive Arts Policy 

· Religious & Moral Education Policy

· School Improvement through Self Evaluation Policy
· Health & Wellbeing Policy
· Social Studies Policy

· ICT Policy
· Sciences Policy

· Additional Support for Learning Policy

· Promoting Positive Behaviour Policy

· Fire Precautions Policy

· Child Protection Policy

· Race Equality Policy

· Mobile Phone Policy

Any parent/carer wishing to view these policies should contact the Headteacher.  

Glasgow City Council Authority Policies can be accessed on their website:

http://www.glasgow.gov.uk/en/Residents/GoingtoSchool/

Improvement Plan

St Monica’s Primary School was inspected in May 2010 by Her Majesty’s Inspectorate.  A copy of the report is available on request or can be viewed on line at:

www.scotland.gov.uk/hmie

Improvement Plan Priorities

In keeping with the Education Department’s policy, each school is required to provide an annual Improvement Plan.

The main focus for the academic year 15/16 is:

· Raising attainment in maths.
· Learning & Teaching of Technologies
· Meeting Learners Need through further development of Getting it Right for every child
· Introducing God’s Loving Plan 
· Develop teaching of French in P1 - 4

These priorities take account of National and Glasgow City Council Guidance, and provide a focus for assessing progress.  Priority is always given to improving standards of attainment.

Each year the school produce a Standards and Quality Report which shares our successes and areas for continuous improvement.  Below is a summary.  A full copy of both our School Improvement Plan and Standards and Quality Report can be obtained by contacting the school office.

Information about St. Monica’s can also be found at:


                                                                       www.parentzonescotland.gov.uk
           Our School Website is:  www.st-monicas-pri.glasgow.sch.uk
Curriculum for Excellence 3-18

Curriculum for Excellence has been introduced to raise standards of learning and teaching for all 3 to 18 year olds. It aims to help prepare children and young people with the knowledge and skills they need in a fast changing world.  As part of Curriculum for Excellence all children from pre-school to the end of S3 will receive a rounded education known as a Broad General Education(BGE). Curriculum for Excellence is all about bringing real life into the classroom and taking lessons beyond it. 

Through the experiences we provide at Glasgow Primary School we want our children to become Successful Learners, Confident Individuals, Responsible Citizens and Effective Contributors.  We are committed to providing children with a broad general education and focus on eight curriculum areas.

	Expressive Arts
	Health & Wellbeing
	Languages
	Mathematics

	Religious & Moral
	Sciences
	Social Studies
	Technologies




Progress in learning is indicated through curriculum levels as detailed below.

	Level
	Stage

	Early
	The pre-school years and P1 or later

	First
	To the end of P4, but earlier or later for some

	Second
	To the end of P7, but earlier or later for some

	Third & Fourth
	S1-S3, but earlier for some


Expressive arts: The inspiration and power of the arts play a vital role in enabling our children and young people to enhance their creative talent and develop their artistic skills.

Health and wellbeing: Learning in health and wellbeing ensures that children and young people develop the knowledge, understanding and skills which they need now and in the future to help them with their physical, emotional and social wellbeing.

Science: Science and its practical application in healthcare and industry is central to our economic future, for our health and wellbeing as individuals and as a society.

Social Studies:  Through social studies, children and young people develop their understanding of the world by learning about other people and places both past and present, societies, their beliefs and values.

Religious and moral education: Religious and moral education includes learning about Christianity, Islam and other world religions, and supports the development of beliefs and values.  

Languages: Knowing other languages and understanding other cultures is a 21st century skill set for students as they prepare to live and work in a global society.

Mathematics: Mathematics equips us with the skills we need to interpret and analyse information, simplify and solve problems, assess risk and make informed decisions.

Technologies: The range of subjects in technical education has changed significantly over the last two decades and now includes craft, design, engineering and graphics.
There will be opportunities throughout the year for parents and carers to learn more about aspects of the curriculum and to be consulted about significant changes if appropriate.

Useful websites

www.curriculumforexcellencescotland.gov.uk
www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone/index.asp
Health and Wellbeing

Learning through health and wellbeing promotes confidence, independent thinking and positive attitudes in our children.  It should permeate throughout the curriculum. In St. Monica’s Primary we place a great emphasis on promoting an active, healthy lifestyle.  Our Primary 1 and 2 pupils participate in tooth brushing at lunchtimes and all of our children receive fruit on a daily basis.  We have a Health Week every year when we re-emphasise the very important messages our children learn throughout the year in a fun way!  We have a Pupil Health Council who are working on initiatives such as ensuring a clean Environment & Healthy tuck.
The following subjects are taught during Health and Wellbeing:

Health

Physical Education

Personal and Social Development

Health

We currently follow Glasgow City Council’s Health Education Programme.  This covers mental, social and emotional health.

Physical Education

This has been targeted as being of vital importance in developing St Monica’s as a “Health Promoting School”. The children’s programme, following the Glasgow City Council PE guidelines, includes a wide range of activities – gymnastics, fitness, creative dance, games and swimming. 

The children also participate in a variety of after-school clubs and athletic events funded by the City Council. We at St Monica’s are particularly fortunate in possessing a large, well-equipped gymnasium, which is very well used by our visiting sports teachers and coaches. 

Personal and Social Development

We have a formal programme for teaching PSD which is taught from P1 - 7.  The use of Circle Time and Rights Respecting Time promote the development of positive attitudes to self, school and others in the community.  Citizenship is also integrated into the Personal Social Education Programme.

Literacy Across the Curriculum

Language and literacy are of personal, social and economic importance.  Our ability to use language lies at the centre of the development and expression of our emotions, our thinking, our learning and our sense of personal identity.  

Literacy is fundamental to all areas of learning, as it unlocks the wider curriculum.  Being literate increases opportunities for children in all aspects of life and contributes strongly to the development of the four capacities.  In St. Monica’s the curriculum we provide ensures that literacy is developed throughout all areas of the curriculum and is given the highest priority. 
English Language

This involves all aspects of communication, including the development of the skills of listening, talking, reading & writing, essential to allow access to all areas of learning. Our English language programme is planned to take account of what children have already learned before coming to school, and to develop their skills over the seven years they will spend at St Monica’s, in line with a Curriculum for Excellence.  

It is important that literacy is taught in all areas of the curriculum as appropriate as this is essential to our children fulfilling their potential.

Listening and Talking

The ability to listen with concentration and to talk clearly and fluently is extremely important to all areas of the curriculum. Your child will learn to talk with purpose in a variety of situations and to convey information about their experiences, express their opinions and talk about their feelings. He/she will learn to talk clearly too different audiences and to understand the different purposes of talking.  There is a structured Talking and Listening programme in St. Monica’s.
Reading

From the earliest stages, your child will take part in listening, talking and visual games designed to prepare children for reading.

The teacher begins by giving the child a wide variety of language experiences, e.g. stories, rhymes, poems and picture talks. Children are taught to recognise the shapes of words and soon bring home words to practise.

At the same time, children are learning how words are made up of sounds and are taught to build up words.

Children benefit greatly from regular practice of words and reading at home.

Parents can also help greatly by encouraging the child to be excited about reading and by celebrating the child’s success.

The children’s language development is supported by the use of Heinemann “Storyworld” in the early stages, and Heinemann’s “Literacy World” from P3-7. This reading scheme is designed to interest and motivate all children to read fluently and with understanding. It helps us to enable our children to achieve high levels of literacy and to explore the whole range of language activities necessary for life in the modern world.  During one term of the school year the children will also be involved in a book study.  This will develop their reading skills and help to foster a love of reading and ensure that they concentrate on texts other than the core reading scheme.

In addition to the Language Programme, the children have access to a variety of fiction and non-fiction books located in class libraries. Effective use is also made of internet and a range of computer software for pupil reference and research activities. The language programme is enriched at different stages by book fairs, paired reading sessions, visiting speakers and dramatic productions, visits to the public library etc.  All pupils are involved in a novel study during one term each session.
Writing

There is a structured programme in place for the teaching of writing from P1 to P7. From Primary 1, the children are taught to think about what they want to write and how to put their ideas into words. Children begin by drawing their “plan” for a story, are encouraged to ‘have a go’ at writing and gradually learn to develop the skills necessary for the writing process. This enables them eventually to write a complete, well-structured story containing relevant details and good description.

As children progress in skill, the teacher guides the children to plan sequence and detail, to select the suitable genre for their purpose, and to write in the style appropriate for that purpose. The children talk about their ideas and plans. All through the process, the teacher encourages and praises their efforts.
Modern Languages

In St. Monica’s Primary our pupils in P5 - 7 are taught French.  We also have a Spanish Week where all pupils from P1 – P7 are exposed to another language.
Numeracy Across the Curriculum

Numeracy is a skill for life, learning and work.  Having well developed numeracy skills allows children to be more confident in social settings and enhances enjoyment in a large number of leisure activities. For these and many other reasons numeracy is taught across the curriculum wherever possible and applied to real life situations.


Mathematics

Your child will develop knowledge and understanding of mathematics through a planned programme supported by “Tee-jay Mathematics” as well as a wide variety of supplementary materials and resources.  A strong emphasis is placed on active learning set **
Problem Solving and Enquiry

As the children gain knowledge and skills, they apply them to solving problems related to everyday life. Problem solving also helps develop skills in working cooperatively and reporting back. This helps children gain confidence in their mathematical thinking and enables them to work independently.

Information Handling

The children learn to gather information, to organise it and then to display it using a picture, graph, computer screen or print out. The children then identify other features or relationships from the displays and explain the data to an audience.

Number, Money and Measurement

The children learn to understand and use the values of numbers including money, time and measurement. They investigate and learn the patterns, sequences and relationships of numbers to each other and how to use these to calculate. This work provides the children’s basic toolkit of mathematical knowledge, which they can then apply to problem solving.

Shape, Position and Movement

The children investigate and learn the properties of a range of two and three-dimensional shapes. They investigate the movement and position of objects in a space, e.g. learning to recognise and use compass points and grid references, or give directions for a journey. They also explore symmetry, and how shapes rotate around an axis.  This work is linked to computer programmes, and programmable toys.

Sciences

Science is an important part of our heritage and our pupils use its applications in their everyday lives at home and at school.  During their Primary School years the children will learn about:

Planet Earth                                              Biological Systems

Forces and Electricity and Waves         Topical Science

Materials

Sciences can be taught through a topic or as a series of discrete lessons.
Social Studies

Through Social Studies your child will develop their understanding of the world of learning about other people and in their values, in different times, places and circumstances. They will also develop their understanding of their environment and of how it has been shaped. They will look at:

· People, past events and societies

· People, place and environment

· People in society, economy and business

Expressive Arts

All areas of Expressive Arts involve the children in learning how to use appropriate materials and equipment, how to create a work of art using different media, and how to appreciate and evaluate the work of others. The Expressive Arts are:

· Art and Design

· Music

· Drama

· Dance

Art and Design

This involves drawing, painting and collage, and design. The children develop the skills and expertise with materials. Glasgow’s programme of Art is the principal programme of study, supplemented by a wide variety of resources.   


Music

The children follow the core programme outlined in “Sounds of Music”.  Enjoyment of music is encouraged in many ways throughout the school year. Recorder tuition is offered in P6 and 7.  Primary 3 pupils have the opportunity to participate in Glasgow City Council’s Music Project, with weekly lessons on singing and rhythm.  We have a thriving school band and violin, mandolin, penny whistle and flute lessons are also offered to pupils from P4 onwards.

Drama

The study of Drama allows the children to develop knowledge and skills that they can apply to many other areas of their lives. The ability to use words, space and gesture to explore and communicate their feelings, the opportunities to exercise their imagination and their appreciation of works of drama, form part of this exciting and creative subject. The children of St Monica’s follow Glasgow City Council’s Drama Guidelines and receive regular visits from theatre companies, as well as celebrating their skills in performances for parents and the community.  The use of the school video camera enables children to analyse and develop their performances in a lively and interesting way.

Dance


Although Dance is now part of the Expressive Arts and children will learn about it in order to perform at concerts etc it is mainly taught during their Physical Education time.  They learn dances from Scotland and other cultures.  They also learn different types of dance such as Hip Hop.

Technologies

The use of computers in school is now an essential part of the curriculum. Computers are introduced to the children in Primary 1 using programmes that are relevant to their age and ability, growing in complexity as they progress through the school. A variety of software is now available in most areas of the curriculum and teachers regularly use computing programmes as a basis for topic work, language development problem solving. There are two computers per classroom, all linked to Glasgow Education Network (GEN) and the Internet and extensive use is made of laptops to develop IT skills in all classes. The staff and pupils also benefit from the use of interactive Smart boards to enhance learning and teaching.

Enterprise Education

Encouraging enterprise and creativity within our pupils is not about producing business people and entrepreneurs of the future, it is about instilling a ‘can do’ attitude to school work and to their lives.  In St Monica’s we provide a whole range of enterprise activities to help pupils develop these values and attitudes.  Through these, teachers strive to prepare our young people not only for employment, further and higher education, but also for life.

Active Learning

Our curriculum encourages our children to be active in their learning as this is when they learn best.

Through careful questioning, encouraging our children to work in pairs, trios and groups we also promote active learning.  Our teachers use a variety of interactive games to ensure ALL of our pupils participate in lessons and therefore develop their potential.

Interdisciplinary Learning

Our teachers plan topics which are interdisciplinary.  This means that while the children are learning in one subject they can also transfer appropriate skills to another subject area.  An example of this would be if the class were studying a science topic explanation writing, usually taught during language time, would be used to explain how to carry out a scientific investigation.  The actual teaching of how to write an explanation is taught in Language but the child can then transfer this skill to a ‘real’ situation.

Interdisciplinary learning helps our pupils to see appropriate links between different subject areas.  It helps them to transfer skills learned in one area for a practical use in another and therefore it builds links in their learning.

Outdoor Learning

In St. Monica’s we value learning out with the classroom and the richness these experiences provide to life long learning for our pupils.  All classes organise educational outings to enhance the learning taking place within the classroom.  We make use of the school grounds to develop skills in all areas of the curriculum and this will continue to be a priority for us.

Religious and Moral Education

Three areas of study form the programme of Religious and Moral Education: 

Christianity, Other World Religions and Personal Search.

Religious Education, both formal and informal, plays a very important part in the life of a Catholic school. In St Monica’s Primary School, all pupils experience two and a half hours of Religious Education each week provided by a teacher who has been approved by the Scottish Hierarchy. The syllabus used is ‘This is our Faith’ throughout the school, as advised by the Archdiocese. There is also a wide variety of supplementary materials, particularly at the Primary 3, 4 and P7 stages when children are being prepared for the reception of the Sacraments. 

P3 – Reconciliation        P4 – First Communion          P7 - Confirmation


The World Religions studied at St Monica’s are: Judaism and Islam.
The life of the school is enriched by pastoral visits from Father John Lyons, who is a welcome visitor to the school. As well as visiting the Religious Education classes, he regularly celebrates Mass, helping the children to express, develop and deepen the Faith that has been explored in the Religious Education programme. There are opportunities for Prayer Services, class Masses and Penitential Services within the timetabled Religious Education programme. The school shares close links with the local parish of St. James’.

We see the school and community as being closely linked. We therefore encourage the children to consider others through a variety of fund-raising activities. Many charities have received generous donations from the community of St Monica’s.

The Education Act (Scotland 1980) allows parents to withdraw their children from any instruction in religious subjects, and any such children will not be placed at any disadvantage with respect to secular instruction. Any parent who wishes to exercise this right should communicate with the Head Teacher.

Parents from ethnic minority religious communities may request that their children be permitted to be absent from school in order to celebrate recognised religious events. Only written requests detailing the proposed arrangements will be considered. Appropriate requests will be granted on not more than three occasions in any one school session and the pupil noted as an authorised absentee in the register.
Cultural Values

The curriculum provides opportunities for children to develop an awareness of the multicultural nature of society and an appreciation of the richness and diversity of their cultural heritage. The promotion of anti-racist attitudes in young people is undertaken in a wide variety of ways across the curriculum, and particularly through the school ethos of inclusion and respect for others.

Respect for different cultures and beliefs are specifically taught through Religious Education and Social Studies topics.

Additional Support Needs/Accessibility Strategy

As an inclusive school, it is the policy of St Monica’s to teach pupils according to their age, aptitude and abilities, and to ensure full access to the curriculum for all pupils.

At any time in their school career, pupils can have additional support needs and these are addressed in a number of ways.

Within each class, all children are given group or individual work to suit their ability. A wide variety of materials are used in the school so that the children have work appropriate to their needs.

Where a child is highlighted by a teacher as having particular difficulties, steps will be taken through the internal referral system to have the child assessed. Recommendations will be made and support given where needed.

The Learning Support programme is flexible to allow for short-term needs of pupils. The Depute Head co-ordinates additional support needs.
Meeting Additional Support Needs
Additional Support Needs are met through a cycle. In St Monica’s Primary we identify the support need, assess using appropriate approaches, plan and provide support and finally review and monitor progress.  
Staged Intervention Process

There are four stages in this process.  Children requiring additional support will be assessed and placed on the correct stage according to their needs.  Parents/Carers will be informed if their child is being supported at any of the staged intervention levels and kept up to date with their child’s progress.

Stage 1 – Level of Support

The needs of the children requiring additional support at this stage are met within the classroom.  These children require additional support in terms of some and adjustment to the curriculum, learning or teaching and assessment, which can be done by class teachers.
Stage 2 – Level of Support

At this stage of intervention children require support over a sustained period with support from other staff within the school. Staff work together to draw up and implement a plan to meet the child’s needs. The process is kept under review and action is taken when required.

Stage 3 – Level of Support

Children require levels of intervention at Stage 3 when their needs cannot fully be met by staff within the school. At stage 3, support from other educational services is sought, for example, Psychological Services, Sensory Support or Speech and Language Therapy. The staff work collaboratively providing planning and support.

Stage 4 – Level of Support

Children who require additional support at Stage 4 have needs that can only be met by education staff including Psychological Services, working closely with staff from other services and agencies, for example, health and social work. All looked after children will be on Stage 4 of the process. The Additional Support Plan at this stage will be supported by regularly reviewed short term planning. Meetings to review progress will be arranged at least once a year or more frequently if necessary.

Co-ordinated Support Plans

The additional needs of the child arise from one or more complex factors which have a significantly adverse effect on the child’s ability to access education and that these factors are likely to continue for more than a year. The needs of the child require significant additional support form a variety of agencies.

In St Monica’s we strive to ensure that all children within our school are provided with the support they require to achieve their full potential and we work with parents/carers to keep them informed of their child’s progress.

If your child is either on Stage 1 or 2 of the Staged Intervention process you will be given the opportunity to view the short-term targets set in class after they have been completed. The teacher will also take time to speak to your child about their targets and the progress they are making. 

If your child is on Stage 3 or 4 you will also have the opportunity to meet with the ASL coordinator to discuss the long-term targets set. You will also look at the Wellbeing Assessment Plan for your child and your views can be recorded along with the views of your child. 

The school has a duty to ensure that all our children have equal access to the curriculum, supported as appropriate to their individual needs. This covers not only the content of lessons and teaching strategies but also minor adaptations to the physical environment of our buildings to address the needs of children with physical or sensory impairments, including the relocation of classes to the ground floor where feasible. We also need to ensure that parents and carers who have a disability have equal access to information about their child. This will involve, for example, relocating the venue for parents/carers meetings to facilitate physical access: provision of an interpreter for people who have a hearing impairment; agreeing a phone contact system to provide direct feedback to parents and carers.
Physical Access:
St Monica’s school has wheelchair access via ramps at the main door and adjacent to the dining hall.

Curriculum:
The curriculum will be adapted to suit the needs of any child who has difficulty accessing it through disability.

Staff Development:
Staff are kept informed about new legislation through meetings, training sessions and written papers.

Communications: 
St Monica’s school will try to ensure any reasonable adjustments are made to help parents or carers who have a difficulty provided the school is informed.

GCC Policy – Glasgow City Council has a duty, as outlined in the Standards in Scotland’s Schools 2000 Act, to ensure that your child achieves their potential.  Glasgow’s Education Services is committed to the inclusion of all children and young people with additional support needs, where possible, within mainstream schools.  This is in accordance with the statutory requirement in the 2000 Act.  It is also part of Glasgow’s policy to maintain a range of special educational establishments.  This recognises the key role to be played by specialist provisions in addressing severe low incidence disabilities.  The authority recognises that there are a wide range of factors, which may act as a barrier to your child’s learning.  We are committed to working closely with parents and carers to ensure that you are fully involved in overcoming barriers to learning.  Additional support needs may be linked to a learning difficulty or disability but could also apply to a child or young person suffering from bereavement who requires pastoral support, a more able child/young person or those with a particular talent, which needs to be fully developed.  The policy requires all establishments to provide an environment where children and young people with additional support needs are actively encouraged to be effective learners and benefit from their school education.
Any parent/carer seeking further advice regarding this policy should contact the headteacher in the first instance.

If a parent is unhappy with the support their child is getting they must first discuss this with the school in order to seek a resolution at that very local level.
Further information relating to Additional Support Needs is also available on the Glasgow City Council website-

http://www.glasgow.gov.uk/en/Residents/Going to school/AdditionalSupportNeeds/
Further advice/information can be obtained from:

(a) Children in Scotland: Working for Children and Their Families, trading as “Enquire – the Scottish advice and information service for additional support for learning”, a charitable body registered in Scotland under registration number SC003527;

(b) Scottish Independent Advocacy Alliance, a charitable body registered in Scotland under registration number SC033576; and

(c) Scottish Child Law Centre, a charitable body registered in Scotland under registration number SC012741.”
Home Learning
Home learning helps to keep parents regularly informed about the progress and presentation of their child’s work, and provides an opportunity for parents to become involved in their child’s education by encouraging, supervising and checking the home learning as required.

Regular home learning tasks reinforces work already taught in class. One of the principal purposes of homework is to practise and reinforce the basic skills in reading, language, computation, maths, spelling, handwriting, etc. Homework may also be used to encourage the researching, gathering and presentation of information from independent lines of study.

In Primary 2-7 every child has opportunities to choose an area of the topic they are studying and find out more about it as part of their home learning.  The class teachers set guidelines for completion of the task.  Choosing something which interests your child builds enjoyment as well as personalisation and choice into this activity.
In partnership with parents, we aim to:

· foster the habit of homework in the children

· raise children’s attainment through regular practice

· involve parents in their child’s learning to a greater degree

The school’s homework policy was revised in consultation with all stakeholders in 2013/2014.  Staff from St Monica’s thanks you for your assistance and support, which helps us greatly in ensuring the best possible progress for your child.

Assessment

Assessment is a combination of continuous and summative and is recorded throughout the year when a block of learning has been completed or a skill developed. The teacher uses a variety of means to identify a child’s progress in knowledge and skills in all of the experiences and outcomes of a curriculum for excellence.
A teacher decides through continuous assessment how well a child is achieving. As part of his/her continuous assessment, the teacher will confirm pupil performance by using assessments which encourage the child to make, say, write or do. 

Parents are informed about their child’s performance during Parents’ Evenings in October and March and in the written report to parents at the end of the school year.  
Formative Assessment strategies are also embedded in our curriculum to provide pupils with better feedback in the course of their work. This gives pupils clearer information on what they are doing well and what they can do to improve further. Pupils are encouraged to identify personal strengths and next steps as part of their every day learning.  They self assess and peer asses each other’s work. 

Learning Reflections

Each fortnight there is a specific learning focus which the teacher explains to the pupils at the beginning of that week and at the end of the week the pupils complete a reflection of how well they have achieved in that area.  These are built up over the year and help the children when they are completing their Personal Learning Plans at the end of each term. 

All parents are formally invited to the school on two occasions, to discuss their child's progress. A report on your child’s attitude to work, homework, behaviour in class and playground is issued in September, November, January and April. In addition parents are often invited at other times to discuss any area of difficulty/concerns.  Parents are welcome to come to the school at any time during the school year to discuss any concerns. Parents should telephone or write to arrange an appointment to ensure that staff can be available.
At the end of the school year Report Forms giving details of progress and attainment, comments on social development, behaviour, attendance and special talents are sent home to parents. Parents and pupils then have an opportunity to respond and raise their own points for discussion with teachers.

If you have any area of concern regarding your child’s progress and well being at school, please contact the Head Teacher promptly. Often, a few words of explanation or discussion can prevent serious misunderstandings developing later.

Equal Opportunities and Social Justice

It is the policy of our Education Department, Glasgow City Council, to ensure that all children are treated equally, regardless of race, creed, or gender. 

We at St Monica’s take active steps to ensure that equality of educational opportunity is offered to all young people irrespective of race, religion or gender. School practices and procedures, as well as curriculum content and resources, are regularly checked to ensure that this principle is maintained.  Respect for others is taught formally through RE and PSD and informally through the school ethos and extra curricular inserts e.g. theatre groups and pupil workshops.  

Pupil Council

St Monica’s has a School Council with a pupil representative from P1 - P7. Through the Council, children are involved in decision making on a variety of issues, which relate to the daily life of the school and matters involving the wider community. 

Eco Council

We have an Eco Council.  This consists of one representative from every class in the school. They have helped make us aware of the importance of recycling and energy efficiency as well as helping to tidy up our environment. We now have our second Green Flag which we are very proud of.
Health Council

Our Health Council has one representative from each class.  Their aim is to ensure that our school is health promoting.  They are encouraging our pupils to bring a healthy snack for tuck with them.  

Media Council
We have a Media Council and one member has been elected from each class. The role of the Council is to highlight what is happening in our school through our website, local newspapers and Glasgow online.
Partnership with the Community

St Monica’s will continue to work in partnership with the community, improving the quality of life and opportunity for parents and pupils. Services and agencies, which have a contribution to make, are listed below.

Leithland Neighbourhood Centre
Social Work Dept: Area 6 Office

Kempsthorn Rd
Langton Rd

Pollok       G53
Pollok
G53

Cardonald College
Adult Education Unit

690 Mosspark Dr
Pollok Community Education Centre

Glasgow  G52 3AY
Langton Road


Pollok

Attendance at School

Within St Monica’s Primary School good attendance is encouraged at all times and children rewarded accordingly.  Parents are asked to contact the Pupil Absence Reporting Line if their child is going to be absent or to inform of medical/dental appointments.  This should be done before 9.30 am on the first day of absence.  If the child is going to be absent for some time, it would be helpful to know at the earliest opportunity.  All unexplained absence is investigated by the school and appropriate action taken.
Supervision of Playgrounds

An adult presence is provided in playgrounds at break time in terms of the Schools’ (Safety and Supervision of Pupils) (Scotland) Regulations 1990.

Extra Curricular Activities

Life at St Monica’s is enriched by a variety of after school clubs and activities.

Teachers offer clubs such as
Netball

 Dance         Badminton
   Football      
We have an excellent school band and a football team (P6 – 7) who are in the Dolan League.
In order to extend and develop school work, we endeavour, wherever possible, to include educational visits including a P7 residential visit, in the course of the session. The school welcomes the assistance and involvement of our parents on both educational and leisure outings throughout the year.

Discipline

The relationship between pupils and teachers must be similar to that of a child and a caring parent.  This requires mutual consideration and respect at all times. It must be stressed that certain rules governing general behaviour are necessary to ensure that a pleasant, happy and calm atmosphere is maintained. In so doing, we can ensure the best experience for all children.

Good relations between adults at school and children are necessary to promote effective learning and teaching.  We at St Monica’s work very hard to create the relationships, attitudes and atmosphere necessary for good discipline.  Parents are asked to give support to the work of the staff for the benefit of the children.  Through discussions, and explanations appropriate to their age and stage of development, as well as our systems of rewards and sanctions, children are actively encouraged to take responsibility for their own behaviour and to respond positively to the needs of others.

The policy of the school is one of close liaison with parents, which means that we enlist your support at a very early stage where children are finding difficulty in understanding the need for school discipline. 

The children are strongly encouraged not to tolerate bullying and to speak out clearly against it whenever they encounter it.  The school policy on bullying is clear and is regularly reinforced during class lessons, at assemblies and informally in the day to day life of the school.  We at St Monica’s have a variety of effective positive incentives in place to promote a high standard of behaviour throughout the school.

Rough play is strongly discouraged as this can lead to accidents and misunderstandings.  What is ‘fun’ for one child may be hurtful to another. Parents appreciate that regular indiscipline causes the conscientious, hard working pupils (the vast majority at St Monica’s!) to lose important teaching time.  It is in everybody’s best interest to achieve a happy, calm and purposeful atmosphere in school.

School Dress Code

The wearing of school uniform helps children to identify with the St Monica’s School Community and encourages everyone to take a pride in the school.  Wearing the school uniform helps ensure that children arrive in school ready to get on with the business of learning, and the more fashion conscious youngsters are not able to vie with their classmates.

Items of St Monica’s uniform are available from Trutex Schoolwear Centre, 35B Argyle Street, 0141 Tel 221 4472.
Please clearly label all items of School Uniform

(as this makes it easier to return ‘lost’ items to their owners)

Glasgow City Council is concerned at the level of claims being received regarding the loss of childrens’ and young peoples’ clothing and/or personal belongings. Parents/Carers are asked to assist in this area by ensuring that valuable items and unnecessarily expensive items of clothing are not brought to school. Parents/Carers should note that the authority does not carry insurance to cover the loss of such items and any claims submitted are likely to be met only where the authority can be shown to be negligent.

School Dress Code
Navy trousers or skirt

Navy school jumper or cardigan 

White shirt or blouse

School tie
Black school shoes
For gym days Primary 1 - 3 can wear a white polo shirt under their cardigan/jumper.  There is also the option of wearing a white t-shirt under their shirt and tie.  Our P1 - 3 pupils keep a pair of indoor shoes, preferably plimsolls, in school so that they can change into them each day.

Primary 4 - 7 pupils should wear full school uniform including shirt and tie AT ALL TIMES and bring a change of clothing for gym days.

Gym Uniform

White polo shirt/ t-shirt

Navy shorts

Gym shoes - black/white plimsolls if possible.

Given that there is substantial parental/carer and public approval of a dress code, schools in this authority are encouraged to develop a school dress code. In encouraging a dress code policy, account must be taken in any proposals to prevent any direct or indirect discrimination on the grounds of race or gender. Any proposals will be the subject of widespread consultation with parents and pupils. Against this background, it should be noted that it is the policy of the education committee to encourage schools to develop an appropriate dress code policy.

There are forms of dress that are unacceptable in school, such as items of clothing which:

· potentially encourage faction (such as football colours);

· could cause offence (such as anti-religious symbolism or political slogans);

· could cause health and safety difficulties such as loose fitting clothing, dangling earrings, shell suits of flammable material in practical classes;

· could cause damage to flooring;

· carry advertising, particularly for alcohol or tobacco;

· could be used to inflict damage on other pupils or be used by others to do so.

Under no circumstances will pupils be deprived of any educational benefit as a result of not wearing clothing conforming to the school’s dress code policy.

Parents receiving Income Support, Job Seekers Allowance (Income Based),Working
Tax Credit (with a total annual income of less than £15,050*), Housing Benefit, or Council Tax Benefit will normally be entitled to monetary grants for footwear and clothing for their children. Approval of any requests for such grants made by parents/guardians in different circumstances is at the discretion of the Executive Director of Education. Information and application forms may be obtained from schools and at www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=8629 
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Primary Fuel Zone      

All services available in the Fuel Zone are developed in line with The Schools (Health Promotion and Nutrition) (Scotland) Act 2007 which aims to help children eat healthily during the school day and beyond. 

Cordia supports Education Services to meet the requirements of the Act by providing healthy food and drink in schools to encourage Glasgow’s children to make the right choice in order to maintain a healthy lifestyle. 
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Breakfast Service 

Glasgow’s Big Breakfast is available in all Glasgow primary schools every week day morning. Children can enjoy a nutritional breakfast of fruit juice, cereal and milk, toast and fresh fruit prior to the start of the school day. Children have the opportunity to socialise with their friends in a supervised and safe environment. (£1 per day)
Play and Lunch Snax 

To support schools, parents and guardians in the promotion of healthy snacks Fuel Zone provides a limited range of healthier snack items which meet the nutritional requirements. Play and lunch snax are available at the morning break and after lunch.

Play Snax product range includes: semi-skimmed plain milk, fruit juice, toast, yoghurt, fresh fruit, light crisps and reduced sugar popcorn.

Lunch Snax product range includes:  fruit juice, yoghurt, fruit frozen dessert, fresh fruit and home baking.

Lunch

Fuel Zone focuses on serving healthy food in a bright and informal environment where children can enjoy lunch. The menu in the Fuel Zone is a 3 weekly rotation giving children more variety at lunchtime.

Three meal choices are available daily: main meal, vegetarian or snack meal. Children can select from soup and bread, fruit and vegetables, yoghurt or jelly and milk to accompany their meal. A halal menu is also available.

Special Diets

If your child has a special medical diet requirement please seek a referral from your dietician.  Please then contact your catering manager who will deal with your request.

Refresh

Lack of water can cause dehydration, better hydration means better performance in school and water is an excellent alternative to sugary drinks, which can cause tooth decay. The Refresh initiative allows access to fresh, chilled drinking water in schools to encourage children to drink more water.

All Glasgow schools have been supplied with mains fed coolers that filter and chill the water ready for drinking.  This allows access during the day to refill water bottles which can be taken into the classroom. 

The main aim of Refresh is to encourage children to drink water at home and school.

If you require further information about the catering service please contact your catering manager.

Catering Manager Name:     Mrs Anita Cook
Catering Manager Phone Number:  0141 882 5217
Children and young people of parents/carers receiving Income Support, income-based Job Seekers Allowance.  Working Tax Credit (where income is less than £6,420), Child Tax Credit only (where income is less than £15,050*) and income-related Employment and Support Allowance are entitled to a free midday meal.  Information and application forms for free school meals may be obtained from schools and at www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=8629 
Transport

The education authority has a policy of providing free transport to all pupils who live outwith a certain radius from their local school by the recognised shortest walking route. This policy is more generous than the law requires.  This means that the provision of transport could be reviewed at any time. Parents/Carers who consider they are eligible should obtain an application form from the school or at www.glasgow.gov.uk/index.aspx?articleid=8629 

Information in Emergencies

We make every effort to maintain a full educational service, but on some occasions circumstances arise which lead to disruption. Schools may be affected by, for example, severe weather, temporary interruption of transport, power failures or difficulties with fuel supply. In such cases we shall do all we can to let you know about the details of closure or re-opening. We shall keep you in touch by using letters, texts and notices in local shops and community centres, announcements in local churches and announcements in the press and on local radio.

Winter Communication from The Executive Director

With winter upon us, this is a timely reminder to parents and carers about Glasgow City Council’s procedures for closing schools as a result of adverse weather and for communicating that information to you.

We always do everything we can to keep schools open because educating your children is our priority and we want to minimise the impact that closing a school can have on everyone.

The blanket school closures last winter were the first in over 10 years and the council tried to let parents and carers know about the closures as soon as possible.

However, there are a number of factors that can lead to a school being closed, such as severe weather, building and heating issues, lack of water, transport problems and ensuring there are sufficient numbers of staff to look after the children and young people.

Often these problems only emerge in the morning and we are left with no option but to announce a closure at short notice, for example once we know if staff have made it to their school, or we discover burst pipes.
We will do everything we can to make the decision as early as possible to allow parents and carers who are working to make alternative arrangements.

The decision will be taken by your head teacher in consultation with the Executive Director of Education, Maureen McKenna.

The council website www.glasgow.gov.uk/winter and local media will be among our key communication channels.  Schools with text messaging facilities will also use these to alert parents and carers.  Individual schools will have their own methods that work best for them.
Last year, we found that social media was one of the best and fastest ways to tell parents about a closure.  In fact, interest in the council’s Twitter page twitter.com/glasgowcc meant we quickly became the most “followed” council in the UK.

Medical and Health Care

The school nurse visits St Monica’s and carries out routine medical examinations. 

It is the duty of the parent to inform the school of any particular condition which may affect the welfare of the child e.g. asthma. Parents are asked to give written information. A medical information form is available from the school office.

If a child is taken ill while at school we will telephone the parent or emergency contact.  If these are unobtainable we will retain the child until 12.15 or 3.00 pm.

Every precaution is taken to ensure your child’s health and well being at school. Should it be necessary however for a child to be taken urgently to hospital a staff member will accompany the child and their parent/carer will be contacted as quickly as possible.

Parent Council
The Scottish Schools (Parental Involvement) Act 2006 has changed the arrangements for parents/carer representation in all schools.  Since August 2007, all parents/carers are automatically members of the Parent Forum for their school and they have a right to establish a Parent Council to represent them.
Parent Council 
The Parent Council is a group of parents/carers selected by members of the Parent Forum to represent all the parents/carers of children at the school.  Parent Councils are very flexible groups and the Parent Forum can decide on the type of group it wants to represent their views.  A Parent Council could get involved in:
· Supporting the work of the school;
· Gathering and representing parents’/carers’ views to the Headteacher, education authority and HMIE

· Promoting contact between the school, parents/carers, children and the local community;

· Fundraising 

· Involvement in the appointment of senior school staff.

Parent Councils are recognised in law from August 2007.  As a statutory body, the Parent Council has the right to information and advice on matters which affect children’s education.  So the school and the local authority must listen to what the Parent Council says and give it a proper response.  Every school’s Parent Council will be different because it will be parents/carers in each school who make the key decisions.  The Parent Council is also entitled to support from the education authority in fulfilling its role.  Generally, members of the Parent Council must be parents/carers of children who attend the school and the chairperson must have a child in the school.  However, the Parent Council can decide to co-opt other members from teachers and the community who will have knowledge and skills to help them.

The current Office Bearers of St Monica’s Parent Council are:

Chairperson

Mrs Marie Mullen
Vice chairperson
Mr James Kelly
Treasurer

Mrs Karryn O’Dowd


Transfer from Primary to Secondary Schools.

Children are normally transferred between the ages of 11½ and 12½ so that they will have the opportunity to complete at least four years of secondary education.  Parents and carers will be informed of the School arrangements no later than December of the year preceding the date of transfer at the start of the new session.
All pupils are supported with the transition to Secondary Education and we liaise closely with Lourdes Secondary School.  Lourdes Secondary School staff work with our pupils from Primary 6 onward to prepare them for the transfer to secondary school. We also liaise with all other Secondary establishments to which are pupils are transferring and teachers complete relevant reports to ensure the information we pass on is accurate have and the transition process is as smooth as possible for your child.  Pupils who have additional support needs are discussed at Joint Support Meetings (JST) with all of the relevant agencies your child has been involved with. Parents are informed of these meetings. This process usually takes place in term 3 of Primary 7 so that suitable arrangements are made for these pupils to continue to access the secondary curriculum and any necessary supports/adaptations can be put in place.
The secondary school to which our pupils transfer is:

Lourdes Secondary School

47 Kirriemuir Ave

Cardonald

Glasgow G52

Tel: 0141 582 0180

Lourdes Secondary School staff work with our pupils from Primary 6 onward to prepare them for the transfer to secondary school.

Data Protection Act

Information on pupils, parents and guardians is stored on a computer system and may be used for teaching, registration, assessment and other administrative duties. The information is protected by the Data Protection Act 1998 and may only be disclosed in accordance with the Codes of Practice. For further information please contact the school.

The Freedom of Information Act

The Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002 enables any person to obtain information from Scottish public authorities. The Act applies to all Scottish public authorities including: Scottish Executive and its agencies; Scottish Parliament; Local Authorities: NHS Scotland; Universities and further education colleges; and the police.

Public Authorities have to allow access to the following information:

· The provision, cost and standard of its service;
· Factual information or decision-making;

· The reasons for decisions made by it.

The legal right of access includes all types of recorded information of any data held by the Scottish public authorities. From 1st January 2005, any person who makes a request for information must be provided with it, subject to certain conditions.

Further information is provided on the Glasgow City Council website:

www.glasgow.gov.uk/yourcouncil/freedomofinformation
Internet facilities are provided at all Glasgow City Public Libraries and Real Learning Centres.

Dealing with Racial Harassment
The Race Relations Act of 1976 makes it unlawful to discriminate against someone because of his/her colour, race, nationality, ethnic or national background.  The Act makes it the duty of Glasgow City Council to eliminate unlawful racial discrimination. 
In 1999 the guidelines, ‘’Dealing with Racist Harassement’ were issued to assist all teaching staff in dealing with such incidents.

The adoption of an anti-racist approach should be seen as one part of the continuing attempt to improve the quality of education.

Glasgow City Council recognises that support from the home is essential if these aims are to be achieved.  Every child in Glasgow has the right to be happy and secure at school.
Comments and Complaints

If you have a comment or complaint please approach the Head of Establishment in the first instance. If the Head of Establishment does not resolve the issue to your satisfaction, you should contact out Customer Liaison Unit who will:

· Take a totally neutral stance in fully investigating your complaint;

· Acknowledge receipt of your complaint within 5 working days;

· Give a full written response within a further 10 working days, unless another timescale has been agreed.

The Customer Liaison Unit can be contacted by phone or e-mail:

Phone:
0141 287 5384        


E-mail:  
 education@glasgow.gov.uk
Address:
Customer Liaison Unit



Education Services



Glasgow City Council



City Chambers East

                          40 John Street

                          Glasgow G1 1JL

Useful Addresses

Maureen McKenna





Executive Director of Education
Education Services



 

Glasgow City Council, Education Dept


City Chambers East
40 John Street

Glasgow G1 1JL

Tel 0141 287 2000

      Glasgow City Councillor    


       Senior Education Officer
Baillie Stephen Dornan


       City Chambers East
Glasgow City Chambers


       40 John Street
Tel 0141 287 2000



        Glasgow     G1 1JL





                     Contact: Morag Gunnion

                                                                              Tel  0141 287 2000






Community Letting Section


Mr Gerry Wilson
Royal Concert Hall
 



Community Learning Co-ordinator
2 Sauchiehall Street



Youth Services Area 4
Glasgow G2 3NY




Glasgow  G53 6BG
Tel 0141 302 2814/2815 

Although this information is correct at time of printing, there could be changes affecting any of the matters dealt with in the document:

· before the commencement or during the course of the school year in question.

· in relation to subsequent school years.

Child Safety / Child Protection Policy

All educational establishment and services must take positive steps to help children protect themselves by ensuring that programmes of health and personal safety are central to the curriculum and should have in place a curriculum that ensures that children have a clear understanding of the difference between appropriate and inappropriate behaviour on the part of another person, no matter who.

As with other areas of the curriculum, you will be kept informed of the health and personal safety programme for your child’s establishment. 
Educational establishments and services must create and maintain a positive ethos and climate which actively promotes child welfare and a safe environment by:

· Ensuring that children are respected and listened to

· Ensuring that programmes of health and personal safety are central to the curriculum

· Ensuring that staff are aware of child protection issues and procedures

· Establishing and maintaining close working relationships and arrangements with all other agencies to make sure that professionals collaborate effectively in protecting children.

Should any member of staff have concerns regarding the welfare or safety of any child they must report these concerns to the Head of Establishment or the person deputising for the Head of Establishment. He/She after judging that there may be grounds for concern regarding the welfare or safety of any child must then immediately advise the duty Senior Social Worker at the local Social Work Services area office of the circumstances.
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Glasgow City Council



Education Services



Privacy Statement

As the local authority our schools and early years establishments process information about children and young people in order to help administer education and care. In doing so we must comply with the Data Protection Act (1998). 

This means (amongst other things) that the data held about children and young people must only be used for specific purposes allowed by law. The following information explains the types of data held, why that data is held, and to whom it may be passed on. 

Types and use of data 

Data held by schools and educational establishments includes contact details, curriculum assessment results, attendance information, characteristics such as ethnic group, additional support needs and any relevant medical information. 

Our data includes information about individuals for whom it provides services, and the details of services provided. This data helps us:  

· support learning and teaching

· monitor and report on progress 

· provide appropriate pastoral care 

· assess how well the school/establishment and Council are doing as a whole 

· monitor progress and develop good practice in the services received 

· carry out specific functions (such as social care) 

· to evaluate and develop education policy and strategies

In addition, we may use this information for other legitimate purposes and may share this information where necessary with other bodies responsible for administering services to children and young people or where otherwise required by law. 



We also hold information about parents/carers, emergency contacts etc. that is provided in the annual data check. This allows us to carry out the Council’s functions as the education authority and may sometimes involve releasing personal information to other agencies and other parts of the Council, particularly in relation to child protection issues or criminal investigations, and it may also be used for research purposes (see the link below for more details regarding this).



Information held by the school is, in legal terms, processed by Glasgow City Council.  The Council is registered as a data controller under the Data Protection Act 1998 (number Z4871657) and all personal data is treated as confidential and used only in accordance with the Data Protection Act and the Information Use and Privacy Policy approved by the City Council.  For more information on how we use personal information, or to see a copy of the Information Use and Privacy Policy, see www.glasgow.gov.uk/privacy.

Data rights and access 

As a data subject (or the parent of a data subject), you have certain rights under the Data Protection Act, including a general right to be given access to personal data held by any data controller. 

The presumption is that by the age of 12 a child has sufficient maturity to understand their rights and to make an access request themselves if they wish. If you are a parent of a child younger than 12, you would normally be expected to make a request on their behalf. 

The Council may use this information for other legitimate purposes and may share this information where necessary with other bodies responsible for administering services to children and young people or where otherwise required by law.  The Council also has a duty to protect the public funds it administers, and to this end it may use the information you have provided for the prevention and detection of fraud. 
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